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Dear Cathryn,

Colchester Draft Provision of Open Space, Sport and Recreational Facilities Supplementary Planning Document 

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation an opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document. 

Specific matters:

In relation to the specific content of the document the HBF would like to make the following points:

Document Status

The whole purpose of a Supplementary Planning Document is to amplify and expand upon the content of policies in an Adopted Local Plan. Therefore, it’s content had to fully accord with the relevant policy in the Adopted Plan, which it is related to. The draft document does not directly make references to specific adopted Local Plan policies, or set them out in full. These are major omissions, and need to be rectified if it is to accord with national planning guidance.

Why are open space allocations necessary?

The Council states that it’s Adopted Local Plan policies require developers to make provision for community facilities and other infrastructure and requirements that are made necessary by and directly related to the development. This fully accords with planning legislation.

However, it then states in the draft SPD that to be fair and equitable the Council considers that all new developments of one or more dwellings will impact on open space, sport and recreation provision. Therefore, a simple, fair and equitable approach has been established whereby a cost has been determined by the number of bed spaces per property.

This is ridiculous, it is completely unfair and inequitable. It is also contrary to the Council’s Adopted Plan policies, and national guidance. There has to be a deficiency in existing provision in order for monies to be sought for new or improved facilities. Clearly, not all areas in the Borough will have an existing under-provision of recreational facilities and services.

This policy applies to all developments that result in a net gain of dwellings. Thus it applies even to single dwelling developments. Whilst it is acknowledged that there may be a marginal cumulative impact on existing facilities through a number of small developments it is also the case that the individual impact on existing facilities from single dwelling developments is negligible. 

Circular 5/05 states that development should only be required to make provision for those facilities that are necessary as a direct result of new development and which fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. Given the negligible impact from very small developments it has to be questionable whether a requirement for recreation provision from all developments does meet this requirement of 5/05. Clearly in the case of very small developments the vast majority of the overall open space requirement, apart from perhaps amenity open space, would be expected to be provided off-site or via contributions in lieu of direct provision. In order for such contributions to comply with 5/05 there has to be some reasonable prospect of the money being spent within a reasonable period for the purpose for which the contribution was sought and within a reasonable proximity of the development from which it was sought. 

It will also require a great deal of resources and effort to implement and administer such a scheme effectively and within the confines of the requirements to show each contribution is directly accountable and traceable. All of these factors suggest that applying the requirement to all development is not a satisfactory way forward, regardless of the nature of existing open space provision in the District. Instead it should only be applied to developments over a certain threshold of 10 dwellings at the very least in order that these practical difficulties can be overcome. The policy should, therefore be amended so that it only applies to developments of 10 or more dwellings (net gain).

The suggested Planning Obligation requirement for the provision of 25 years site management costs should be deleted. It is not clear where the Adopted Plan policy justification for such a figure is. Furthermore, it is unrealistically long and also contrary to government policy.

Paragraph B19 of Circular 5/05 states that “as a general rule, however, where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer’s contribution should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. Where contributions to the initial support (“pump priming”) of new facilities are necessary, these should reflect the time lag between the provision of the new facility and its inclusion in public sector funding streams, or its ability to recover its own costs in the case of privately-run bus services, for example. Pump priming maintenance payments should be time-limited and not be required in perpetuity in planning obligations”.

What will the charges be?

Reference is made to requiring developers to make payments based on a list of current charges, and enter into S.106 Agreements. The Council can only seek that developers make such payments and enter into such agreements. It cannot legally force them to do so. Furthermore, the Council has no legal planning powers to set blanket charges. SPD should only be used in order to provide an illustration of possible requirements. These will of course have to be considered in the wider context of all other planning gain requirements. The LPA will need to prioritise these when negotiating with developers with regard to S.106 agreements. The text should be amended accordingly.

How is public space maintained?

The suggested Planning Obligation requirement for the provision of 25 years site management costs should be deleted. It is not clear where the Adopted Plan policy justification for such a figure is. Furthermore, it is unrealistically long and also contrary to government policy.

Schedule of Commuted Sum Rates – Open Space and Recreation

The costs per dwelling as set out in the Schedule are based upon every bedroom space being occupied. However, the reality is that household sizes have been getting smaller. It is clearly not the case that the average 3 bedroom house is occupied by 3.5 residents, 4 bedroom house is occupied by 5 residents, and 5 bedroom house is occupied by 6 residents. The reality is many 3, 4 and 5 bedroom dwellings are only occupied by couples. Consequently, the Council must base any requirement upon actual household sizes found within Colchester Borough for different sized bedroom dwellings, not upon unrealistic full occupancy criteria.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course, and to seeing a summary of objectors’ comments and changes that result from these, in any final adopted version of the document. 

Yours sincerely,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(East Midlands & Eastern Regions)
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